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The size of the Government's controversial Private Finance Initiative scheme is expected to spiral from £53 billion to almost £80 billion in the next four years.

Treasury documents reveal that ministers have approved 200 new PFI deals worth £26 billion to start by 2010, and the amount involved in each has almost doubled. The average size of each contract awarded for the next four years is £130 million, compared with £75 million between 1987 and 2005. 

Details of the surge in PFI emerge days after the Public Accounts Committee branded a PFI consortium operating a hospital in Norfolk as "the unacceptable face of capitalism". The committee condemned Octagon – comprising Barclays, Serco, Innisfree and John Laing - for increasing the hospital's debt in a way that boosted their returns from 16 to 60 per cent. Despite criticism from Labour backbenchers and trade unions, ministers have given the green light to hospitals and other health projects worth £4.8 billion for this financial year alone. 

Meanwhile, John Prescott, the deputy prime minister, has approved £315 million of PFI deals for 2006-07 for his former Department of the Deputy Prime Minister.
And contracts worth £334 million have been awarded by the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs - six times the value of those awarded last year. The Ministry of Defence has also put to tender a £13 billion contract to finance a new fleet of air tankers to refuel military aircraft. 

Stephen Harris, head of PFI at International Financial Services, a trade body for the finance industry, said the figures demonstrated the Government's reliance on PFI. It is used to finance hospitals, schools, prisons and roads. Private sector companies pay the building and maintenance costs. When construction is complete the public authority begins to repay the cost of the building, security, catering and cleaning costs - plus interest. At the end of the contract the buildings belong to the public sector. The Government has used PFI to build 230 schools, 185 hospitals and other health facilities, 43 transport projects and 180 other projects including
prisons and housing estates.

The Government is increasingly bullish about the merits of PFI. In a document published in March, the Treasury said 96 per cent of such contracts performed "at least satisfactorily". But the Government faces continued protests. The Trades Union Congress claims that the pay and conditions of cleaners, security staff and caterers employed under PFI deals are often significantly lower.

